
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 11th July 2016 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Jan Newall, Cllr Thomas Love, Cllr Sue Stockton, Cllr Cubitt Siely, Cllr Dave Mole
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

13 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  All Councillors were present
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. Cllr Stockton declared an interest in Agenda item 7.1.  Noted
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 6th June, and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
3.1 Wenn Evans Centre.  Chairs update.  Cllrs G Stockton and Newall had looked at the chairs in Lessingham and had agreed that new chairs were required along similar lines.  The Parish Council AGREED to buy chairs as recommended together with two trolleys at a cost of around £1300 plus VAT, which the PC would reclaim.  Cllr Newall would follow up on this and the Parish Council would write a cheque for the required amount to save hold ups in the purchasing process.  The Parish Council congratulated the Wenn Evans Committee on the excellent new flooring in the Wenn Evans Centre
3.2 Coastal Marathon responses to queries.  The Clerk had received emails from the organiser of the Coastal Marathon and the Chairman had spoken with him.  There was confusion as to how many cars would be in Happisburgh on the day of the Coastal Marathon, and the organiser had suggested that he may use buses to transport runners between locations.  The Council felt that there was a lot of uncertainty about numbers of participants and therefore about numbers of cars being driven to the car park.  In addition, the organisers expected around 60  supporters, who would inevitably be using cars.  The Parish Council was concerned not only about pressure on the car park itself but also about Beach Road congestion.  The Clerk was asked to write to the organisers and ask them to use either the Wenn Evans car park or to request to use the Lighthouse car park.  
4. Councillor Reports (as presented)
1.1 The Chairman noted that the Clerk was considering going on a VAT training course.  Noted
2. Correspondence
2.1 PCSO report.  The Clerk noted that the PCSO had been unable to attend the meeting, and that she had got married and changed her name to Esther Biglin (nee Dack).  The police report was as follows:  there had been 4 crimes reported from the area since the previous meeting.  Two of these crimes had been assaults that are linked by the same offender, who is in the process of being dealt with.  One incident was criminal damage on around 1st June, and the last crime was (during April) the theft of gift aid money from a wall safe at the Church
2.2 NNDC.  Response to query regarding increasing the number of Parish Councillors.  The Clerk had liaised with NNDC to see if it might be feasible to increase the numbers of Parish Councillors.  John Bennett at NNDC had replied as follows: ‘In considering the issue of council size, the LGBCE is of the view that each area should be considered on its own merits, having regard to its population, geography and the pattern of communities. Nevertheless, having regard to the current powers of parish councils, it should consider the broad pattern of existing council sizes. This pattern appears to have stood the test of time and, in the absence of evidence to the contrary, to have provided for effective and convenient local government.
 

Principal councils should also bear in mind that the conduct of parish council business does not usually require a large body of councillors. In addition, historically many parish councils, particularly smaller ones, have found difficulty in attracting sufficient candidates to stand for election. This has led to uncontested elections and/or a need to co-opt members in order to fill vacancies. However, a parish council’s budget and planned or actual level of service provision may also be important factors in reaching conclusions on council size.’  After consideration, the Council AGREED not to increase the numbers of Parish Councillor
2.3 David Bracey Play inspections.  Inspection report.  Rosemary Munday had accompanied David Bracey on his inspections and noted that various items were on the agenda (see below) for improvements to the Wenn Evans playground, and that she may need to increase the amount of bark at the playspace before September when a larger job would be undertaken.  The Council thanked Rosemary, as ever, for her unfailing hard work on both the playspace and the small playground
2.4 Anglian Water.  Private pumping stations.  The Clerk had received a letter from Anglian Water, who were looking for owners of private pumping stations.  The Parish Council asked the Clerk to write to Anglian Water to ask them to look into a problem with sewerage outside the Wenn Evans, where there had been a problem for approximately 3 weeks
2.5 Beach Road resident.  Recommendation regarding car park closing.  A resident of Beach Road had written to the Council asking that ‘I would respectfully ask the council to reconsider its decision with regard to the closing of the Beach Road car park gates or to consider that a resident of Beach Road holds a key to close the gate.  I appreciate that you want us to call the police but in reality I would not want to take a police officer away from more serious incidents…. I would be quite happy to do the gate closure myself’.  Noted
2.6 NNDC.  North Norfolk Big Society Fund.  Open for applications until 8 August 2016.  The District Councillor confirmed that the fund is open regularly and that a delay is not a problem.  Councillors asked the Clerk to add the item to the agenda for the following meeting
2.7 Environment Agency.  Letter regarding flood defence maintenance work.  The Chairman read a letter from the EA explaining the details of flood defence maintenance work between Happisburgh and Winterton.  The Clerk had asked the EA for further clarification, with the response as follows:  ‘The area of your Parish we are responsible for covers from Cart Gap to Seaside Lane. In this area last year we –
         Completed works to replace missing timber capping beams to one of the existing timber groynes
         Carried out concrete patch repairs to the secondary wave slab, primarily within 100m or so of Seaside Lane. This is the slab that protects the dune from erosion from splash, rather than the main curved wave wall.
         Carried out some localised dune recharge where two low spots had developed.
The fencing works and Groyne replacement works mentioned in the letter were completed primarily between Eccles and Winterton.
2.8 Various ongoing complaints regarding the hedge on Beach Road.  The Chairman explained that there had been various complaints over a long period of time about the Beach Road hedge.  NCC Highways had been requested, many times over the years to cut the hedge back, but they had reported that the hedge was the responsibility of the landowner.  Clarenco, the previous owners, had not responded to any requests to cut the hedge and NCC had been on the point of cutting the hedge when Happisburgh Manor (and the land on which the hedge sits) had been sold to a medical syndicate. The Parish Council had informed NCC of this change of ownership and suggested that the new owners should then be responsible for cutting the hedge.  Sadly, the new owners had not been forthcoming with communication and had failed to cut the hedge.  The Parish Council asked the Clerk to contact the County Councillor and NCC Highways and ask for them to cut the hedge as an urgent measure before the summer holidays.   The Council also asked the Clerk to check with the land registry to find out the owner of the property
2.9 NCC.  Confirmation of receipt of payment for £1744.49 for street furniture works.  Work assigned. The Clerk would chase this with NCC Street Works team
2.10 Happisburgh Football Club.  Response to invoice for additional flooring work.  The football club had responded to the Clerk to state that they did not see themselves being responsible for the additional fees for the damaged floor.  The Council AGREED to write this off.  Cllr Ritchie explained that she had asked the football club to change it’s name from Haisbro to Plumstead (where they are now based) but that they would not be able to do so until the following year
2.11 Zurich insurers.  Response to query regarding visual playground inspections.  The Clerk explained that the insurers had confirmed that visual weekly or monthly checks, together with  a log, is the minimum requirement.  Rosemary Munday kindly offered to undertake these checks.  The Council thanked Mrs Munday very much for her ongoing commitment to play areas in the village
2.12 ENQ900009506 – missing speed limit sign on Beach Road – Closed.  Noted 
2.13 ENQ900015142 – Short Lane / Coronation Road – verge overgrown.  NCC responded that staff could not identify the issue.  County Cllr Seward confirmed that all the verges would be cut throughout the village within the next four weeks.  Noted 
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters
The meeting was adjourned at 8.45pm

Leonie Hughes asked the Parish Council to consider paying for additional cuts of footpaths throughout the village.  The Chairman explained that footpaths next to hedges are the responsibility of NCC Highways, whereas cross-field footpaths are the responsibility of the landowner.  Cllr Love was able to expand on this as he had been on the footpaths committee for 8 years.  The Council suggested that the public should raise a ‘call’ on the NCC website noting that footpaths are overgrown, and asked the Clerk to add the item to the next agenda
Bryony Nierop-Reading referred to agenda item 5.5 and asked the Parish Council to consider giving a key to Beach Road residents for a trial period of one month.  District Councillor Lee Walker felt strongly that the Parish Council’s insurers would not allow a member of the public to hold a key to the car park.  Councillors felt that this would cause some problems with members of the public being locked in to the car park and then possibly arguing with the key holder.  The Chairman advised the Council that he would introduce this item for discussion under item 13

Leonie Hughes had brought a bucket of sharp and heavy metal debris which she had collected from the beach.  She requested a vehicle to assist in the carrying of the heavy debris from the beach.  Lee Walker would speak with Rob Goodliffe to ask if the Council would be allowed to have a vehicle on the beach.  
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. 
County Councillor Seward explained that at an Environment, Development and Transport meeting in November, members would be evaluating the grass cutting policy at NCC.  He asked Leonie Hughes to contact him with the exact details of the footpaths so that he could speak to NCC about the footpaths within the village.  

Cllr Seward noted that four District Councils had voted against Devolution, and seven had voted in favour of it.  The four who had voted against were NNDC, Breckland, Norwich City and Great Yarmouth.  He noted that NCC would be proceeding further by producing a leaflet and asking for the public views.  He advised the Council that both himself and District Councillor Lee Walker were not in favour of devolution.  He also noted that no figure had been thus far put on the cost of devolution.  

Cllr Seward also noted that the Boundary Commission were going ahead with their consultation with a view to reducing the boundaries from 48 to 40

Cllr Seward agreed to look into the lack of resurfacing on Blacksmith’s Lane (near the fish shop) as NCC had confirmed that the road needed to be closed but that this hadn’t been done

District Councillor Lee Walker confirmed that there were still ongoing discussions regarding the shared services.  She also noted that she had not heard any new information regarding the seascaping / protection of Bacton Gas Terminal
The meeting was reconvened at 9.15pm
7 Agenda items

7.1. To vote and co-opt a new Parish Councillor.  The Chairman noted that he had advised Cllr Stockton that it was not considered good practice to vote in a co-option vote where one of the applicants is the spouse of a Councillor.  Cllr Stockton had declared an interest and noted that she intended to vote as was her legal right.  Noted.  The Clerk explained the mechanics of the vote and that a majority was required.  This was achieved on the first vote, and Denise Burke was confirmed as a new Parish Councillor.  The Clerk  would liaise with her with regard to Standing Orders, Code of Conduct, policies and Financial Regulations in addition to legal paperwork required
7.2. To consider the purchase of new stacking chairs for the Wenn Evans Centre.  The Council had agreed this under item 3.1
7.3. To consider rules for advertising on the car park.  The Parish Council AGREED that any businesses within the parish boundary could advertise at the car park.  The Chairman noted that he would confirm the size of the advertisement at the following meeting
7.4. To consider a donation of £440 to East Anglian Air Ambulance.  Happisburgh School has confirmed that it would be pleased for pupils to receive CPR training
7.5. To receive a request from the Youth Football club for a donation of £500.  The Parish Council AGREED to a donation of £250 to the Youth Football Club
7.6. To receive a report from ‘Happisburgh Acorns’ following their request for a donation at the June meeting.  Catherine Ancell had attended the meeting and introduced the ‘Acorns’.  She confirmed that the group have a bank account and were an independent group allied to the school, using the school’s facilities.  She confirmed that there were 10 adults with 14 children in the group currently.  The ages of the children ranged from 7 months to 3 years.  She explained that some equipment was available but that outdoor toys were required, at a cost of around £150.  The Parish Council AGREED  to a donation of £150 to the Happisburgh Acorns
7.7. To consider recommendations at the Wenn Evans Play area, following David Bracey’s play inspection report:
7.7.1. Bench.  Loose bolts need work / renewing.  Cllr Ritchie agreed to speak to the Cricket Club about this
7.7.2. Change sign based on recommendation to ‘NO DOGS ON PITCHES OR PLAY AREA’.  The Parish Council AGREED that the Clerk should organise these signs
7.7.3. Recommendation to consider ‘play area’ sign to warn motorists.  Cty Cllr Seward would speak with Highways about this
7.7.4. Recommendation to consult with NCC regarding the mph of Blacksmiths Lane.  Cty Cllr Seward  would speak with Highways about this
7.7.5. Recommendation to consider a sign ‘this area is to be used by children under 8 only’.  The Clerk would arrange this sign with Century Printing
7.7.6. Recommendation for work to play equipment – sanding, repainting etc.  Cllr Mole and Rosemary Munday very kindly offered to undertake this work themselves
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 

8.1.1. None
The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

8.1. PC account.  Nest.  Clerk Pension £66.25 (£47.32 from PC)

8.2. PC account.  Chq 686.  URM glass.  £9.18 inc £1.53 VAT

8.3. PC account.  Chq 687.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £540.19

8.4. PC account.  Chq 688.  David Bracey play inspection.  £120 inc £20 VAT

8.5. PC account.  Chq 689.  HMRC.  Post office Ltd.  Tax.  £25.60

8.6. PC account.  Chq 690.  SIM Home Improvements.  Wenn Evans work.  £270

8.7. CP Account.  Chq 0129.  Reform Flooring.  £2586

8.8. CP Account.  Direct Debit.  Anglian Water.  Car Park water.  £212.92

8.9. CP account.  Direct Debit.  British Gas.  £43.72

8.10. CP Account.  Chq 0130.  PHS group.  Sanitary disposal.  £77.06 inc £12.84

8.11. CP Account.  Chq 0131.  Katharine Yuill.  P&D machine work.  £238.33

8.12. CP Account.  Chq 0132.  Roy Cornell.  July work.  £697.50

8.13. CP Account.  Chq 0133.  SIM Home Improvements.  £755

9 The following planning applications were discussed:
9.1. NNDC.  PF/16/0744.  Church Farm Barns, Blacksmiths Lane.  Removal of condition 3 of 03/1738 to allow full residential use.  The Council resolved to offer ‘no ojections’ to this planning application request
10 The following planning decisions were noted:

10.1. None
12. Items for the Parish News:
a. None
13. Any other Business

a. The Chairman confirmed with the Clerk that the item concerning a closure time for the car park had been discussed and agreed at the June meeting and could not be re-discussed without a written motion by two Councillors.  Nevertheless, the issue of whether parishioners could be given keys to the barrier had not been discussed.  The Parish Council AGREED that due to issues with liability it would not be a good idea to allow members of the public to have a key to the barrier.  The Chairman noted that with the previous cleaners at the car park, the Parish Council had been lucky in that Jason had worked late shifts in Stalham and had therefore been in a position to lock the car park very late at night.  He noted that this could not be expected of the current cleaners.  He noted that if cars are still in the car park after 8pm the current cleaners could not be expected to lock the barriers or come back later.  
14. Date of next meeting – Monday 8th August 2016
The meeting closed at 9.42pm
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